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The meeting was called to order at 10.20 a.m.

AGENDA ITEM 79: QUESTIONS RELATING TO INFORMATION (continued) (A/43/21, 639, 670)

1. Mrs. SEVIGNX (Under-Secretary-General for Public Information) said she was
glad there was agreement on the existence of a close relationship between
developm~nt, freedom of expression, the development of information and
communications infrastructure, and better balance in the flow of information and
ac~ess to informaton, wherever it came from.

2. Turning to the work of the Department of Public Information (DPI), she said
she had been heartened to hear delegations express concern at the meagre resources
available to the Department. That was why she had been pleading for full access to
the appropriated budget. In her view, extrabudgetary funds, which some
representatives had suggested using to finance programmes, should be looked upon
only as a supplement to regular-budget funds for mandated programmes. Over the
past two years, for example, the Department had increased tenfold both the number
of internal publications produced, within the framework of its approved activities,
with the participation of pUblishers in different countries, and the number of
agreements with suppliers of microfiches on matters relating to the United Nations.

3. She thanked the countries that had expressed support for the restructuring of
DPI. The objective of the process was to furnish the Department once again with
everything it needed to cope fully and efficiently with its mandate, especially in
priority areas. Some representatives had expressed disquiet at the effects of the
reorganization on the geographical distribution of posts. As the Japanese
representative had said, the principle of geographical distribution should be
applied to the Secretariat as a whole; but it had also been applied at the
Department level, since DPI was a large Department. The distribution after the
first round of the staff selection process conformed to the desirable standards fer
the Secretariat. She would see to it that it remained so after the third round,
and would present the final figures to the Committee on Information at its next
substantive session. The delegations of India, Egypt, Liberia, Pakistan and
Tanzania, among others, could be assured that the criterion of equitable
geographical distribution had been applied to P-5, D-l and D-2 posts, 50 per cent
or more of which were held by nationals of developing countries - more than the
average for the Secretariat as a whole.

4. Some representatives had expressed concern at the possible effects of the
restructuring on the delivery of some DPI programmes, in particular the
anti-apartheid programme. As the Committee on Information, the Committee for
Programme and Co-ordination and the Advisory Committee on Administrative and
Budgetary Questions had been told, the new distribution of functions - programme
formulation, production and distribution of information materials - required a
co-ordinated and integrated multimedia approach to enable the Department to deal
vith each issue more effectively. Under the new structure, no one Department unit
could be consid~red in isolation as it could have been under the old one, and a
comparison of present and past staffing levels in any given unit did not in itself
indicate anything.
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5. Anti-apartheid radio broadcasts to southern Africa would be maintained at at
least the same level as mandated by Member States in 1985 for the biennium
1986-1987, by increasing the productivity of radio producers with the support and
co-operation of project managers and the promoters and distributors of radio
materials in other divisions and services. Everything depended on the choice by
radio organizations, including those in southern Africa, of whether to accept DPI
programmes or not, and in what languages. In southern Africa, for example, eight
stations broadcast in languages other than English. The situation in southern
Africa demanding, as the Tanzanian representative had emphasized, an increased
effort by DPI, in addition to making radio broadcasts for southern Africa the
Department would expand its anti-~theid activities to support action in other
countries, particularly the industrialized ones. The producers, promoters and
distributors of television broadcasts, in co-operation with the director of the
anti-apartheid project, would, in the context of a carefully formulated
communications strategy, produce or co-produce television materials which, with
other materials, would be distributed in a co-ordinated way in order to achieve
maximum impact. The Department had managed to broadcast a television programme in
prime time in the United States during the autumn; another would go out the
following month, and a third in the spring. The overall strategy also covered the
production and distribution of printed materials, exhibitions, encounters of
editors and journalists and activities for speakers, using the current structure'
and approach of the Department, which could do much to enhance the effectiveness of
the programme, as her account showed.

6. Representatives, those of Botswana and Zimbabwe in particular, could rest
assured that the priority issues of the anti-apartheid campaign, Namibia and
Palestine would not suffer from being "lumped together" in a single section, since
each would continue to have its own project manager. The establishment of units
within the Communications and Project Management Service and the Information
Products Division had been in response to requests from representatives on the
Committee for Programme and Co-ordination.

7. The representatives of Guyana and Trinidad and Tobago had expressed the view
that regional radio services should be preserved unchanged in the new structure.
Placing them within a central programme unit producing radio broadcasts on major
issues of concern to the international community would allow research and
documentation functions to be consolidated and at the same time enable the regional
units to adapt programmes to their local audiences. In the light of the post
reductions forced on DPI and of budgetary constraints, she intended to expand such
co-operation further.

8. Broadcasting in only the six official languages would not bring all the
peoples of the world within reach. DPI was trying, with limited resources, to
reach as many people as possible by a variety of means: it sent news bulletins by
electronic mail to the information centres, which passed them, on to broadcasting
0rganizations which, in turn, translated and broadcast them; it translated and
produced radio broadcasts, either at Headquarters or in the field, under special
service agreements. Whether broadcasts were produced in certain unofficial
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languages depended to some extent on the number of countries where they might be
used. Provided it could find the broadcasters to distribute them, the Department
intended to produce radio programmes in 1989 in all the languages listed in the
current programme budget. With the help of the information centres, it would
continue to consider the feasibility of producing and distributing broadcasts in
other languages.

9. A variety of delegations had made encouraging comments about the Department's
publications - Development Forum, UN Chronicle, the United Nations Yearbook, among
others - the annual DPI/NGO conference, other programmes on external debt, media
profiles, opinion polls, co-operation between DPI and the News Agencies Pool of
Non-Aligned Countries, and the annual training programmes for broadcasters and
journalists from developing countries; the content and scope of the training
programmes were currently under review at the request of the Yugoslav
representative. A number of delegations had also reaffirm~d the usefulness of the
information centres, and the Department was studying ways of enhancing their
capacity. She assured tha representative of the Sudan that every effort would be
made to maintain the effectiveness of the United Nations information centre in
Khartoum, whose Director had been assigned to other duties.

10. With a new structure and strategy, the Department, which would soon become
fully operational, would, once it was fully staffed, have to define more precisely
its internal working methods, which would take it some time and have certain
repercussions on its work, but those would, however, be kept to a minimum. As
various delegations had proposed that close consultations should be held between
Member States and the Department, she was prepared to replace the very irregular
meetings with delegations by a more systematic dialogue and would investigate the
means of doing so with the chairmen of the regional groups.

AGENDA ITEM 76: UNITED NATIONS RELIEF AND WORKS AGENCY FOR PALESTINE REFUGEES IN
THE NEAR EAST (continued) (A/43/13/Add.1, A/43/702, 582, 652, 653, 654, 655, 581,
656, 657, 408)

11. Mr. NEZERITIS (Greece) speaking on behalf of the 12 States members of the
European Community recalled that, for 38 years, tile United Nations Relief and Works
Agency for Palestine Refugees in the Near East (UNRWA) had been providing essential
services in the field of education, health and welfare, as well as in emergency
relief to more than 2 million refugees, demonstrating that it was capable not only
of maintaining regular services to the extent that local circumstances had
permitted but also coping with emergency situations. The difficulties encountered
by the Agency were clearly outlined in the Commissioner-General's report, which
also described the situation in Lebanon and the consequences of the uprising of the
Palestinian people in the Gaza Strip and the West Bank.

12. In Lebanon, UNRWA had been able to establish mobile medical teams when the
l'nsettled conditions had prevented it from using its regular facilities and to
continue courses in summer in order to complete the education programmes disrupted
during the academic year. The Twelve had profound sympathy with the civilian
population in Lebanon and had consistently called for a halt to the disturbances
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and respect for the sovereignty, unity, independence and territorial integrity of
Lebanon. In the occupied territories in the West Bank and the Gaza Strip, UNRWA
had developed its emergency relief and supplementary feeding programmes, and health
centres, and other medical facilities had increased their operations. In four of
the training centres, vocational, technical and teacher-training programmes had
been disrupted throughout most of the year, and the authorities had ordered the
closing of schools. The Agency now had to increase its aid to refugees who were
the victims of curfews, demolitions and other forms of collective punishment as
well as loss of income. It had launched income-generating projects to assist
families in becoming self-sufficient, and it had assigned additional international
staff to its Jerusalem and Gaza offices in order to increase its assistance and
protection activities. It had made representations to the authorities in the Gaza
Strip with the aim of ensuring the rehousing of families. The Twelve commended the
activities undertaken by the Agency to alleviate the sufferings and improve the
living conditions of the Palestinian people and believed that they should be
carried out in such a way as to strengthen international efforts to arrive at a
comprehensive and just solution of the Middle East problems.

13. The Twelve were deeply concerned at the increase in the number of UNRWA staff
arrested and detained without charge or trial in the West Bank and the Gaza Strip
and by the Israeli authorities' infringements of the Agency's rights, privileges
an~ immunities. UNRWA staff in Lebanon were exposed to constant dangers; two staff
members had been kidnapped and four others killed during the year. Alec Collett,
who had been kidnapped in March 1985, had still not been released.

14. The Twelve were pleased to note, that through planning, stringent budgetary
measures and increased contributions from some countries, the Agency's financial
position had improved in the period under consideration and that extraordinary
measures had been financed by special contributions received from a number of
countries that were not among the regular contributors. However, the 1986 and 1987
trend towards financial stability could not be sustained in 1988, since the working
capital would cover the costs of the regular operations for only about six weeks.
The Agency would thus require additional contributions in order to complete the
repairing of its installations and refugee accommodations in Lebanon and implement
its plans for improving conditions for refugees living in camps in the West Bank
and the Gaza Strip. The Twelve had always stressed that those who voted and
continued to vote in favour of the resolutions of UNRWA should, logically, provide
it with financial support. They fully appreciated the valuable services that the
host Governments continued to provide for the Palestine refugees but found it
regrettable that the Agency's budget should be financed almost totally by a small
number of Western countries, including the members of the European Community, and
that others who had expressed their concern for the plight of the Palestinian
people and had the resources to make sizeable contributions should refrain from
doing so. He recalled that the European Community had agreed to increase its cash
contribution to UNRWA education programmes by 20 per cent for 1987, 1988 and 1989.
Together with the contributions to the feeding programmes, that would bring the
total value of aid from the Community to $US 42.8 million in 1988. The European
Community had given duty-free access for all the industrial products exported from
the occupied territories and had accorded preferential treatment for some
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agricultural products, in order to improve the economic situation in the occupied
territories and reduce unemployment and underemployment.

15. The ultimate aim of the Twelve was the poliltical solution of the Israeli-Arab
conflict and the organization of an international peace conference under the
auspices of the United Nations. In the mean time, they would give their full
support to UNRWA, which remained a political and humanitarian necessity, and
encouraged other Member States to do likewise.

16. Mr. KATRA (Lebanon) said that the report of the Commissioner-General set forth
clearly the difficulties encountered by the Agency in discharging its task both in
Lebanon and in the occupied territories. Lebanon deplored the fact that UNRWA
staff members had lost their lives in the performance of their functions, and he
reiterated that his position remained firm and unchangeable with regard to the
Palestinian problem, while expressing regret that certain types of abusive
behaviour had escaped the control of the legal authorities. In spite of difficult
working conditions on the physical and the financial planes, the Agency had been
able to carry out most of its scheduled programmes owing to excellent management of
resources and the competence of its staff. Moreover, the exceptional circumstances
in Lebanon had required emergency relief operations, which had been the subject of
close co-operation between the Agency and the Lebanese authorities. In that
regard, his delegation drew attention with appreciation to the appeal launched by
the Secretary-General, at the initiative of the Commissioner-General of the Agency,
for the organization of a comprehensive aid and relief programme for Lebanon, to
which a number of States and international organizations had responded generously.
That programme had been directed towards major sectors such as medical services,
education and food supplies and had made it possible to undertake large-scale
immunization campaigns.

17. With regard to the Agency's activities in the occupied territories, all were
aware of the difficulties and obstructions that the occupation authorities
continued to create in order to prevent UNRWA staff from discharging their
humanitarian mission in respect of the inhabitants of those territories. His
delegation stressed that the Agency's financial prospects were not encouraging if
contributions continued to be insufficient.

18. In conclusioa, his delegation hoped that donor countries would continue to
support the Agency's activities generously and that they would use their influence
with a view to finding a solution to the great human tragedy in the Middle East,
which had lasted for some 40 years.

19. Mr. KIRSCH (Canada) said that, in 1988 more than ever, UNRWA had had to carry
out its mandate under extremely difficult circumstances in Lebanon as well as in
the Gaza Strip and the West Bank. Canada was firmly convinced that the
responsibility to provide humanitarian assistance to the 2 million Palestine
refugees was one of the international community's priorities. In his report, the
Commissioner-General painted a very dark picture of the Agency's ability to carry
out its mandate, even though humanitarian assistance to the Palestinians and the
provision of essential services in health and education were major contributions.
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Furthermore. pending a political settlement. UNRWA functioned as a factor for
stability and peace. It was indeed likely that the absence of minimal conditions
of order and security and the limited resources available had hampered the Agency's
functioning. In his report. the Commissioner-General brought out three major
constraints preventing UNRWA from carrying out its mandate: the political
situation and the difficulty in co-operating with local authorities. the grossly
inadequate security conditions. and the insufficient financial resources.

20. Where the situation in Lebanon was concerned. operating conditions had been
affected by the seige of the camps in Beirut and the subsequent internal struggles.
by the continual shellings in southern Lebanon. by the dramatic kidnapping of two
UNRWA staff members. and by the death of four others. which brought the number of
casualties to 33 in six years. Currently. several thousand Palestine refugees were
still displaced in Lebanon. and a great many UNRWA facilities and refugee camp
lodgings were in need of repair. In February 1987 the Commissioner-General had
announced a campaign to raise $20.6 million to meet the urgent needs in Lebanon; so
far. $15.5 million had been received or pledged. but the funds could not be used
unless the parties involved co-operated with the Agency.

21. As for the situation in the Israeli-occupied territories. the premonitions
expressed by the Commissioner-General in his previous report had been tragically
confirmed by the events over the past year. In Gaza and the West Bank, bloody
clashes and beatings had left thousands wounded among the camp residents. It was
therefore disquieting to note that administrative harassments and the failure to
respect privileges and immunities had made an extremely serious condition even more
difficult. His delegation. moreover. deeply regretted that the closing of the
schools had made the pupils lose a school year. It was equally regrettable that
some health centres had had to operate 24 hours a day and that the food situation
had made it necessary to distribute foodstuffs to children. pregnant and nursing
women and the elderly.

22. The casualty statistics in the Commissioner-General's report gave an idea of
the extent of the human tragedy in the Israeli-occupied territories. The situation
would have short- and long-term repercussions. but for the moment the priority was
to respond to the growing needs in the West Bank and Gaza. Canada therefore
unreservedly supported the Agency's general assistance programme in the occupied
territories, the aim of which was to provide the needed emergency assistance and
help the refugees to deal with the impact of the repressive measures by the
occupying authorities, such as the beatings, the use of high velocity bullets and
tear-gas, the expulsions. the collective punishments and the demolition of houses.
In that context, the special needs of refugee women and children who had fallen
victim to the violence must be underscored. The measures imposed had also involved
considerable loss of income for the Palestinians. UNRWA activities were also being
hampered by other measures such as the arrest and detention without charge of some
of its staff, the violation of its privileges and immunities. the fraudulent use of
~.ts facilities and the cutting off of its telephone service.
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23. Canada wholeheartedly endorsed the report (S/19443) submitted by the
Secretary-General to the Security Council in January 1988, in which he urged Israel
to accept the applicability to the occupied territories of the Geneva Convention
relative to the Protection of Civilian Persons in Time of War. Its violations of
the Fourth Geneva Convention, including the abuse of individual rights and the
establishment of settlements, were unacceptable and compromised the peace process.
By heeding the Secretary-General's appeal, Israel would give concrete confirmation
of its willingness to promote a climate favourable to constructive negotiations.
In the mean time, Canada remained convinced that special measures, including the
reinforcement of international staff and the expansion of the general assistance
programme, were required in the occupied territories. In addition, UNRWA should
provide humanitarian assistance, on an emergency basis and as a temporary measure,
to non-refugees who were in serious need because of the events.

24. By dint of courage, abnegation and tenacity, the Agency had risen to that
impossible situation and had even managed to carry out new duties. It was
remarkable, for example, that during that period there had been no reports of major
epidemics of communicable diseases in the refugee camps in Lebanon; the reason
being that the Agency had been able to immunize 10,000 refugee children and that
the United Nations Children's Fund (UNICEF), the World Health Organization (WHO)
and UNRWA had, thanks to a well-co-ordinated programme, been able to carry out a
mass campaign to immunize all children in Lebanon. The Agency had, moreover,
succeeded in carrying out its education programme under particularly difficult
conditions. The Palestine refugees themselves attached great importance to that
programme, which had helped keep alive the hope of the Palestinian population and
maintain general stability in the region. Canada therefore asked the Israeli
authorities to make it possible for UNRWA to meet the current and future
educational needs of the Palestine refugees in the occupied territories.

25. Canada was participating in the emergency operations in the occupied
territories and Lebanon by granting special assistance. Since December 1987, funds
amounting to $1.6 million had been made available to the United Nations in the
occupied territories and, for Lebanon, Canada had paid a contribution of $1 million
to UNRWA, $250,000 to UNICEF and $5 million to the Office of the United Nations
Disaster Relief Co-ordinator. The international community should increase its
financial support for UNRWA in order to allow it to meet the challenges during that
critical period and to fulfil its mandate. Canada welcomed the establishment of
the Programme Planning and Evaluation Office in UNRWA headquarters. It also hoped
that UNRWA would promptly implement the recommendations of the Board of Auditors.
Canada had taken note of what appeared to be the perfectly reasonable estimate that
a 5 per cent increase in resources would be required simply to maintain programmes
at their current level programmes, because of the rise in the camp populations and
the effects of inflation. Unfortunately, that estimate had not yet been followed
by an upwards rEvision of the normal contributions of Member States. With regard
to the construction programme, his Government supported the Secretary-General's
~eport of January 1988 on the situation in the occupied territories, in which he
urged Member States to respond generously to proposals for improving the
infrastructure of the camps. For several years, Canada had been gradually
increasing its regular contribution to UNRWA and had endeavoured to earmark
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additional funds for special projects. His delegation was still not in a position
to indicate the exact amount of its next contribution, but it would at least equal
its 1988 contribution of $9.5 million.

26. Canada supported the Agency out of both humanitarian and political
considerations. The recent aggravation of the situation had prompted a
humanitarian reflex which was a sign of the higher priority given to the
Palestinian question. It was therefore imperative that all the Member States
involved should give UNRWA all the necessary moral, material and political support
to permit it to carry out its crucial task in the field. Nevertheless, Canada
underscored the fact that increased support for UNRWA, while indispensable, would
not eliminate the root causes of the tragic situation there. As the
Secretary-General had said in his report on the occupied territories, "the
underlying problem can only be resolved through a political settlement". The
moment had come to make decisive progress towards a peace based on mutual
recognition, territorial compromises and respect for the respective legitimate
rights of the peoples of the region, in accordance with Security Council resolution
242 (1967). Any settlement must satisfy the right of the Palestinians to a
homeland in the West Bank and the Gaza Strip. Canada would endeavour to further
any progress towards a lasting peaceful settlement of the question and it would
continue to support UNRWA in its indispensable humanitarian efforts to assist the
Palestine refugees.

27. Mr. KNVTSEN (Norway), speaking on behalf of the Nordic countries, said that
the report of the Commissioner-General of UNRWA clearly showed that the emergency
situation in Lebanon and the uprising in the occupied territories posed most severe
challenges to the Agency. Established 40 years earlier to provide assistance and
relief to Palestine refugees, UNRWA had evolved into an organization which provided
a wide range of education, health and social-welfare services to refugees, services
which under normal circumstances would have been the responsibility of national
authorities.

28. The Nordic countries deplored the continued suffering of the Palestine
refugees 40 years after the events of 1948-1949. That situation underscored the
urgent need for progress in the political process aimed at reaching a just and
lasting settlement of the Middle East conflict. Such a solution. should recognize
both the legitimate right of the Palestinian people to self-determination and the
right of Israel to live in peace within secure and recognizE:d boundaries in
accordance with Security Council resolutions 242 (1967) and 338 (1973). The
convening of an international peace conference on the Middle East under the
auspices of the United Nations with the participation of all parties directly
concerned represented the best way to achieve a negotiated settlement.

29. The Nordic countries were particularly concerned at the situation of violence
in the occupied territories and Lebanon, which involved violations of basic human
~ights and frequent disruption of UNRWA operations. They deplored the fact that a
number of UNRWA staff had been killed or wounded in the line of duty and that
others were currently being detained in Lebanon and, in particular, the kidnapping
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Qf Alec CQllett. Such abductiQns must be cQndemned in the strQngest terms. TwQ
NQrdic UNRWA staff members whQ had been taken hQstage in LebanQn at the beginning
Qf 1988 had fQrtunately been released after a mQnth, thanks tQ the untiring effQrts
Qf the Agency. The NQrdic cQuntries appealed tQ all parties tQ shQW respect for
UNRWA emplQyees and facilities and tQ help the Agency carry Qut its humanitarian
tasks in the five areas Qf QperatiQns.

30. The delegatiQns Qf the NQrdic cQuntries regretted the fact that the Agency's
financial prQspects for 1988 and 1989 were far less favourable than the situatiQn
Qf the previQus year. That was due partly to substantial cuts in the contributiQns
frQm SQme dQnQrs and insufficient increases in other contributiQns and partly to
increased requirements in the Agency's services. The two special emergency
programmes Qperating in LebanQn and the occupied territQries were placing an
additional financial burden Qn the Agency. Although those prQgrammes were
necessary and important, it WQuld be wrong tQ let the regular programme of services
to the refugees suffer from lack of funds. In view of the growth in the school
population, the increasing use of UNRWA health services and the general increase in
operating costs, the regular programme would require an additional $11 million in
Qrder tQ he continued at current levels. The cQnstruction programme WQuld require
another $15 million. The NQrdic cQuntries had noted with satisfaction that the
establishment of a new programme planning and evaluation office at UNRWA
headquarters, which would assist in drawing up budgets and operational plans. The
Nordic cQuntries shared the Commissioner-General's serious concern about the
financial prospects in the future. The Agency had sought tQ eCQnomize and enhance
the effectiveness of its activities and those efforts should be continued.
However, there was a limit beyond which further reductions would affect the health
and education programmes for the poorest refugees. It was therefore urgent to
secure sufficient financial suppQrt fQr UNRWA operatiQns in 1989 and the following
years. In that regard, the NQrdic countries fully endorsed the recommendations in
the report of the Working Group Qn the Financing of UNRWA (A/43/702), in particular
the recQmmendation that Governments which had not contributed tQ UNRWA should start
to do so.

31. In 1988, the NQrdic cQuntries had contributed approximately $31 million to the
General Fund and ongoing operations. In additiQn, SQme of the Nordic countries
supported the Agency's emergency operations and special Qperations. Nordic
non-governmental organizatiQns were also involved in humanitarian relief work in
the occupied territQries. The Nordic countries encouraged those and other
non-governmental organizatiQns to increase their activities in close co-operation
with UNRWA and would continue their political and financial support for the
Agency. The Nordic countries urged all Governments to act upon the recommendations
of the Working Group and in that way contribute to the realization of the
objectives of UNRWA.

32. Mr. HOSSEINI (Islamic Republic of Iran) paid tribute to the memory of the
Palestinians who had been martyred in the occupied territories.

33. His delegation had thoroughly studied the report of the Commissioner-General
of UNRWA and commended the education, training, health and welfare services of
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UNRWA and the prQjects tQ assist refugee families becQme self-sufficient.
Nevertheless, the rQQt cause Qf the prQblem, namely the presence in the regiQn Qf
the regime occupying AI-Quds shQuld be kept in mind. AlthQugh invaluable, the
Agency's assistance merely alleviated the symptQms Qf the disease and did nQt sQlve
the fundamental prQblem, which was the staunch support prQvided by certain parties
tQ the ZiQnist regime, withQut which it could nQt survive.

34. Rising up against the inhuman cQnditiQns which had been imposed Qn them and
the cQntinued QccupatiQn Qf Palestine, the Palestinians had intensified their
struggle against the QppressQr. The Muslim Palestinians had given unfQrgettable
lessQns tQ the ZiQnists.

35. The savage ZiQnist fQrces had, as usual, reacted by stepping up their acts Qf
repressiQn. Hundreds Qf Palestinians had been killed; mass arrests, administrative
detentiQn measures, the demQlitiQn Qf hQuses, the impQsitiQn Qf curfews,
expulsiQns, the clQsing Qf schQQls, and the cutting Qff Qf water, electricity and
telephQne service had added tQ the hardships cQnfrQnting the residents Qf the
Qccupied territQries •

36. As IQng as Palestine was Qccupied by the ZiQnist usurpers, the cQnfrQntatiQn
and blQQdshed WQuld cQntinue. The repeated crimes perpetrated by the ZiQnist army
in sQuthern LebanQn and Qther Arab cQuntries and the massacre Qf innQcent
Palestinians prQved that the crisis in the Middle East WQuld nQt be resQlved unless
the inalienable rights Qf the Palestinian peQple tQ self-determinatiQn and the
establishment Qf an independent State in the entire land Qf Palestine Qccupied by
ZiQnist fQrces since 1948 were restQred.

37. The Islamic Republic Qf Iran WQuld spare nQ effQrt tQ ensure the liberatiQn Qf
Palestine and remained firmly Qn the side of the Muslim natiQn Qf Palestine.

38. Mr. AL-SABAH (Kuwait) said that each year during the cQnsideratiQn Qf the
agenda item Qn UNRWA, the attention Qf the members Qf the CQmmittee was drawn tQ
the cQnsequences Qf the crimes committed by the WQrld ZiQnist MQvement against the
Palestinian peQple when it had established a Jewish hQmeland in Palestine. Since
then, that peQple had been reduced to wandering and subjected tQ incessant
persecutiQn by the Zionist rabble Army.

39. The international cQmmunity shQuld weigh all the consequences Qf that
situatiQn, even thQugh it had shQwed its inability tQ implement the numerQUS
resQlutiQns adQpted by the United NatiQns, particularly General Assembly resQlutiQn
194 (Ill), Qn the right Qf the Palestinian refugees tQ return tQ their hQmes or, if
they did not wish to dQ SQ, tQ obtain compensation,

40. The uprising by the populatiQn in the occupied territQries in recent months
clearly indicated that the Palestinian peQple would never accept a return to the
rreviQus situation, that it tQtally rejected the occupatiQn and that a peaceful
settlement was mQre urgent than ever. But instead of drawing the necessary
conclusiQns, Israel persisted in supressing by fQrce the revQlt of the Palestinian
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people and did not hesitate to resort to the most barbarous means. The brutal
intervention by its troops had led to hundreds of deaths and thousands of wounded
persons among the Palestinian population.

41. The inhuman practices of which the Palestinian people was victim was part of a
premeditated policy aimed at removing the inhabitants of the Arab territories and
transforming those territories into Jewish settlements. Added to the harassment of
all types resorted to by the occupation forces to prevent the Agency from carrying
out its task properly, that policy made the living conditions of the Palestinian
population even more difficult. In the absence of deterrent measures, Israel would
persist with its inhuman practices, which constituted a flagrant violation of the
Geneva Convention of 1949 relative to the Protection of Civilian Persons in Time of
War and was inconsistent with Security Council resolutions 605, 607 and 608.

42. The international community was duty-bound to assume its responsibilities by
assisting the Palestinian people to recover its fundamental rights to freedom and
dignity. That objective could only be attained in the framework of an
international peace conference on the Middle East in which all parties to the
conflict, including the Palestine Liberation Organization, the sole legitimate
representative of the Palestinian people, participated on an equal footing. In the
mean time, Kuwait urged the international community to continue to extend to the
Agency the financial assistance it needed to provide essential services to the
Palestinian refugees and to meet the needs of the victims of the eviction policy
practised by the Israeli authorities.

43. Kuwait had always met fully its financial obligations to UNRWA, even when it
had not been a member of the United Nations. In addition to its voluntary
contributions, it had, on numerous occasions, made additional contributions to meet
urgent needs. Furthermore, Kuwait took in thousands of Palestinians and provided
them with the means to live in dignity so that they did not need to turn to the
services of the Agency. Kuwait considered that it was its duty to assist the
Palestinian people, because it shared its suffering, embraced its cause and
believed in its just struggle to recover its rights.

44. Mr. OKQDA (Japan) said that his Government deeply appreciated the dual role
that UNRWA was playing by meeting the basic human needs of Palestinian refugees
and, in so doing, contributing to the stabili.ty of the region. It was important to
note, however, that the Agency had not been established to maintain or justify the
§tatus quo. The vast majority of the States Members of the United Nations agreed
that the fundamental issue was the achievement of a just and comprehensive
settlement of the Palestinian question, ~rhich lay at the core of the Middle East
conflict. Beyond the problem of refugees was the question of a people that had
been denied its legitimate political rights. Although that question lay outside
the item under consideration, his delegation must emphasize that a just, lasting
and comprehensive peace in the Middle East should be achieved through the early
;mplementation of Security Council resolutions 242 and 338 and through the
recognition of the legitimate rights of the Palestinian people, including the right
to self-determination under the United Nations Charter.

I ••.



The brutal
lds of wounded

.m was part of a
~rritories and
le harassment of
, from carrying

Palestinian
s, Israel would
lation of the
sons in Time of
and 608.

sibilities by
o freedom and
an
es to the
legitimate
aoting. In the
xtend to the
ces to the
ction policy

even when it
untary
butions to meet
and provided

turn to the
ssist the
use and

he dual role
an refugees
as important to
:>r justify the
ations agreed
:msive
Middle East

le that had
lay outside

lst, lasting
:J. the early
Jh the
lding the right

/ ...

AlSPC/43/SR.24
English
Page 13

(Mr. Okuda. Japan)

45. Regrettably, despite the efforts made, a solution had not been found, and the
tragic plight of the Palestinian people had not been eased. In fact, since
December 1987, the situation had worsened steadily; Japan w~uld continue to make
every effort to promote a political solution to the Palestinian'question and to
co-operate with the UNRWA endeavours to reduce the suffering of the Palestinian
people as long as the situation required it.

46. His delegation was disturbed by the bleak description provided by the
Commissioner-General of the financial situation of UNRWA. It paid tribute to the
Commissioner-General and his staff for t:.eir effective management and their efforts
to solicit new donor countries; it was important to persevere along those lines
because the Agency's expenses and the volume of its activities would be growing in
view of the increase in the population, the number of refugees, inflation and the
deteriorating situation in the West Bank, the Gaza Strip and Lebanon.

47. When the Foreign Minsler of Japan had visited the UNRWA Deisheh camp in
June 1988, he had conveyed the deepest sympathy of the Japanese people for the
Palestinian population and had announced a special contribution by Japan to the
UNRWA relief operations in the West Bank and the Gaza Strip, part of which was for
the construction of the community centre in the camp. UNRWA should be encouraged
to continue and enhance its humanitarian relief activities in the occupied
territories and to improve the infrastructure of the refugee camps as temporary
measures pending a comprehensive political settlement. Japan was proud to be one
of the major contributors to UNRWA. Although his Government was pursuing a strict
austerity policy, it was determined to extend maximum financial support to the
Agency. In addition to contributions of cash and food, Japan intended to continue
its technical co-operation by providing opportunities for 15 Palestinian refugees
to receive vocational training in Japan and by dispatching experts to a vocational
training centre in Jordan.

48. Education remained a major concern of the Palestinian population, because the
next generation of leaders was at stake. In that context, the Jerash
Elementary/Preparatory Boys' School, for which Japan had provided financial
assistance, had been inaugurated the previous month, and the construction of a
girls' school would commence in the near future.

49. In order to improve the infrastructure of the occupied territories, his
Government had established the Japan-Palestinian Trust Fund in the United Nations
Development Programme (UNDP), to which it had contributed $US 1 million. The Fund
would help to carry out improvement projects in co-operation with UNRWA, UNDP and
the municipal authorities.

50. In closing, his delegation expressed its appreciation to the
Commissioner-General and his staff, who worked under adverse and at times dangerous
conditions. In Lebanon, 33 UNRWA workers had been killed since 1982; 14 others
vere missing or kidnapped. In the West Bank and the Gaza Strip, the situation was
no better. A large number of UNRWA staff members had been arrested without
charges; others had complained of maltreatment. An UNRWA staff member had also
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been deported from the Gaza Strip, in violation of United Nations Security Council
resolutions 607 and 608 and of the Geneva Convention relative to the Protection of
Civilian Persons in Time of War. All those acts were a source of particular
concern to his Government.

51. Mr. JERKIC (Yugoslavia) said that the report recalled the endless sUffering of
the Palestinian people and the profound humanitarian motives that had inspired the
activities of UNRWA. Only a just and lasting solution of the Middle East crisis
could lead to the gradual completion of the Agency's work. The many remaining
obstacles could only be removed through an international conference on the Middle
East, which was particularly necessary and timely in the current period of renewed
dialogue. In the mean time, the international community must give full support to
the work of UNRWA. The Agency must carry out tasks that exceeded its initially
conceived function. Its staff had been exposed to dangers and had been the victims
of maltreatment and arrests aimed at preventing them from fulfilling their tasks.
3uch actions by the occupation autho~ities were unacceptable violations of the
rights and privileges of UNRWA. By rising up against the Israeli occupation
forces, the Palestinian people had demonstrated its resolve to reject Israeli
occupation and to exercise its inalienable right to self-determination and
independence. The Agency had not only had to adjust to that development but also
to increase its assistance to the refugee population, and the situation appeared
likely to continue for a long period. Despite very strict economy measures, UNRWA
might well find itself in dire financial straits. It was therefore important fo~

all countries to fulfil their financial obligations, and in that context, it was
encouraging that there had been a number of first-time contributors. In closing,
his delegation made an urgent call for the convening of an international conference
on the Middle East under the auspices of the Secretary-General of the United
Nations and with the participation of the five permanent members of the Security
Council and all parties directly concerned, including the Palestine Liberation
Organization, the sole legitimate representative of the Palestinian people.

AGENDA ITEM 12: REPORT OF THE ECONOMIC AND SOCIAL COUNCIL (A/SPC/43/L.8)

52. The CHAIRMAN referred to document A/SPC/43/L.8, which contained a letter
addressed to him by the President of the General Assembly transmitting a letter
from the Chairman of the Second Committee concerning agenda item 12, "Report of the
Economic and Social Council", which sought the ,riews of the Special PoHHeal
Committee on the guidelines for international decades recommended by the Economic
and Social Council for adoption by the General Assembly. As the Chairman had not
received any communications on this subject, he would inform the Chairman of the
Second Committee that the Special Political Committee had no comments to make.

The meeting rose at 12.05 p.m.
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